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Subject: Petition 0714/2012 by I.L. (Cypriot), on alleged violation by the Cypriot 
government of citizens' property rights

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner submits that the Cypriot government has consistently legislated on financial 
markets with the interests of the banking sector at the forefront. This lead to many investors 
losing their savings at the turn of the century, when there was an investment bubble in 
Cyprus.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 2 October 2012. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 27 February 2013

This petition relates to the events in 1999-2000 on the Cyprus stock market, which harmed the 
economic interests of the Cypriot consumers. It describes a number of problems with the 
relevant legislation and its implementation in Cyprus during these events in the area of 
company law, supervision of stock exchange transactions and the credit facilities granted by 
banks for the purchase of company shares. Since these events, a number of court cases have 
been decided or are pending in Cyprus related to disputes between the consumers and the 
banks. 

As to the provisions of EU law allegedly breached by Cyprus in this context, the petitioner 
refers to Articles 102 and 169 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union 
(TFEU), to Directive 93/13/EC on unfair terms in consumer contracts and, more generally, to 
EU law on consumer protection. In relation to Directive 93/13/EC, the petitioner particularly 
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points to an alleged failure of the courts in Cyprus to ensure that contracts concluded with the 
consumers do not contain unfair terms. The petitioner also invokes an alleged breach by 
Cyprus of Article 8 of this Directive and one of its recitals.

The Commission's observation 

The petitioner has also submitted a similar complaint to the Commission.

On the basis of the information provided, it appears that the material facts, i.e. the conclusion 
of contracts between the banks and consumers, which allegedly contained unfair terms in 
contravention of EU law, occurred in or before 1999 and 2000, i.e. before the accession of 
Cyprus to the European Union in 2004. 

In this respect, the relevant case law of the Court of Justice of the European Union must be 
taken into account regarding the application of EU consumer law in Member States before 
their accession to the EU. Namely, in Judgment in Case C-302/04 of 10 January 2006 (Ynos 
kft v. János Varga) regarding the interpretation of Directive 93/13/EEC the Court stated 
(paragraph 37) that "In this case, as the facts of the dispute in the main proceedings occurred 
prior to the accession of the Republic of Hungary to the European Union, the Court does not 
have jurisdiction to interpret the Directive". 

Paragraph 31 of this Judgment explains the position of the European Commission, namely 
that "[…] the Directive is not applicable to the dispute in the main proceedings, the facts of 
which occurred prior to the accession of the Republic of Hungary to the European Union. 
[…] this dispute must be resolved through the application of the national legal rules in force 
at the time when the contract in question was concluded and the dispute arose".

As regards competition law, Article 102 TFEU prohibits the abuse of a dominant position of 
one undertaking or of two or more connected undertakings, which may affect trade between 
Member States. The term “undertaking” encompasses any and every entity that performs an 
economic activity. As courts do not exercise such activities, they do not fall within the scope 
of the provision. Moreover, the information submitted does not provide any concrete 
indications that commercial banks with a dominant position would abuse their market power. 

Conclusion 

On the basis of the above-mentioned case law of the Court of Justice, the Commission is not 
in a position to examine the issues raised in the petition in relation to Directive 93/13/EC or 
other EU consumer legislation. The contracts in question must be assessed according to 
national legal rules in force at the time when they were concluded. The information submitted 
in the petition concerning competition law is not such as to indicate a breach of Article 102 
TFEU.


